INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING

MONDAY 9 FEBRUARY 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman), Councillors Aldersey, C S Bowman, Mrs Crookdake, Earp, Im Thurn, Joscelyne (as substitute for Councillor Dodd) and Miss Martlew

ALSO

PRESENT:
Ms Norma Wilkinson (Chairman of Cumbria Deaf Association 




and Member of Carlisle Access Group) and her sign-




language interpreter


Ms Claire Unwin (Carlisle Access Group)



Mr Mike Battersby (Head of Commercial and Technical




Services, Carlisle City Council)


Mr David Sheard (Area Support Manager (Carlisle), Cumbria 




County Council)


Councillor John Mallinson (Chairman, ATAG)


Mr Jim Smith (Area Highways Engineer)


Mr Stuart Gorman (pupil, St Aidans School)


Ms Michelle Burrow (BWTS Cumbria Co-ordinator, Capita)


Ms Dallas Brewis (Carlisle Cycling Campaign)


Mr Viv Dodd (Cumbria Chamber of Commerce)


Councillor Bloxham (Portfolio Holder for Environment, Infrastructure and Transport) 

IOS.24/04
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Dodd.   In addition, Councillor Im Thurn intimated that he would require to leave the meeting in twenty minutes time to attend an emergency Court Hearing but would return as soon as possible.

IOS.25/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item of business on the Agenda.

IOS.26/04
WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting, explaining that it was intended that the discussion would be divided into two sections as outlined on the Agenda.  She added that the item on Regional Government would be dealt separately by Committee Members only.

The Chairman then introduced Members of the Committee and those Officers present and invited the other parties to do likewise.

IOS.27/04
RECORDING OF MEETING
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 23.1, the Chairman reported that Border Television had asked to record part of the meeting.

RESOLVED – That approval be given for Border TV to record part of the meeting.

IOS.28/04
SUBJECT REVIEW OF TRANSPORT: MODAL BALANCE IN CARLISLE

There was submitted, by way of background information the following documentation:

· An extract from ‘Transport 2010: meeting the local transport challenge’ (Department for Transport).    In 2000, the Government published its 10 year plan for transport and this document sets out how the Government sees Local Transport Plans contributing to the aims of that 10 year plan.  These are set out as a number of ‘local transport challenges’.

· An extract from the Cumbria Local Transport Plan 2001-2006.  Cumbria County Council is responsible for producing the Local Transport Plan which defines a Transport Strategy for Cumbria.  The Extract comprised the section of the plan relative to the Carlisle area.

· The most recent progress report on Cumbria Local Transport Plan 2001-2006.

· A report from York City Council (a unitary authority) detailing progress with implementation of its Local Transport Plan.  York had been identified by the Government as a Centre of Excellence for Integrated Transport Planning and is particularly recognised as a leader in the areas of cycling and ‘park and ride’.

In addition, an update on the operation of the Park and Ride scheme over the Christmas period had been circulated prior to the meeting.

The Committee, having considered the above documentation, heard evidence from and asked questions of the following witnesses:

Ms Dallas Brewis – Carlisle Cycling Campaign
Thank you.  When you look at the Transport Plan and the latest Cycling Action Plan things sound good.  The reason cycling has not a good profile in Carlisle is that cyclists are regarded as inadequate people who wear lycra. That perception does not include law abiding, sensible people.

Need to look at the potential cyclists.  Most people use bikes and need to think about that when looking at cycling.  The Government wants us to look at modal shift.

Health is foremost - the main cause of premature death – 49% due to Cardio Vascular Disease.  45,000 a year die prematurely from Coronary Heart Disease.   Regular exercise cuts the death rate by 50% and cycling is regular exercise.  In 1992 72% of men and 87% of women were below acceptable fitness levels.

The biggest epidemic of our times is obesity which has trebled in 14 years.  Child obesity is particularly worrying.  For the first time the life expectancy of our children is lower than that of their parents.  Studies show that their calorie intake is actually lower than a generation ago, but that exercise levels have fallen dramatically.  Other sorts of exercise are good, but at a Conference on Cycling and the Healthy City a leading heart specialist said “cycling comes nearest to a ideal form of exercise among the common physical activities”.  Cycling lowers blood pressure, increases metabolic rate, protects against certain cancers, helps to relieve stress and anxiety and helps to prevent osteoporosis.  Most importantly it improves the cardio-vascular system.

The economy – in the mid nineties it was estimated that traffic congestion cost the country £13b.  A US study on modes of travel to work found that in cyclists absenteeism was up to 60% lower than car commuters.  There was also an increase in productivity.  Heart disease and related illness costs the country £1.8b per annum, obesity £500m.  Cycling facilities are cheaper to provide and maintain than those for motor traffic.   On a personal level cycling is a very cheap, efficient form of transport.  

Tourism – there is a huge potential for income.  Four national cycle routes pass through Carlisle and much more could be done to take advantage of these.

The environment – cycling is almost pollution free, quiet and eases traffic congestion.  A modal shift to cycling would reduce the need for further road building.

Social inclusion – about one third of households in the Carlisle area do not have access to a car.  Cycling is accessible to many who do not have access to cars or other transport.  Good cycle provision benefits the disabled.  Cycle paths in Holland are used extensively by people in wheelchairs.

Safety – cycling is safe.  Of the average 3,500 road deaths a year in 2001, 136 were cyclists (25 children and 111 adults).  Paradoxically the more the rate of cycling goes up the fewer accidents there are, that includes other road users.  The BMA calculated that the years gained by improved health outnumbered those lost in accidents by 20:1.  In Holland you are 5 times less likely to have an accident.  Denmark, which used to have one of the highest levels of child road deaths, now has one of the lowest, 10 times less than here.

How do we encourage a modal shift?  That is financial mainly.  York has a cycling budget of £1m per annum.  20% of all journeys are by cycle and the rate of road traffic accidents has fallen by 40%, but it does take money.  In Carlisle maybe 2 or 3% - I don’t know.   Cumbria has no cycling budget.  At the 1991 census the cycle journeys were 2.5%.  There may have been a small increase since then, but there are no figures.  The rate of road traffic accidents has risen slightly.  There needs to be more than a few cycle lanes to persuade people to cycle.  Promotion is also vital to explain why it is a good idea to cycle and is as important as provision.

About one third of all journeys to work are 2k or under and a further one third are between 2 and 4k so there is a great potential for modal shift.

Experienced cyclists will continue to use the highway as it is usually the most direct and best surfaced route and the majority would be happy with any improvement of facilities.

You must also look at who you are targetting – potential cyclists and mainly children, they are the real challenge.  There is a need for good, safe, off-road routes, for example, Caldew Cycle Way which has been an enormous success.  A similar route along the Eden would be a start. 

All cycle routes should have 5 main things –

· Continuous and coherent – they should link up destinations and not stop at the most dangerous areas.

· Directness – people won’t be encouraged to cycle if taken miles out of their way.  There have to be as many advantages over car travel as possible.

· Safety – traffic calming 20 mph limits.  Routes should also comply with national guidelines.

· Comfort – smooth, well maintained surfaces.  Much less effort is required to cycle on smooth surfaces.  Loose gravel is dangerous and painful.

· Attractiveness – need to persuade people the route is a pleasant way to travel to work.

There also needs to be good end-of-trip facilities e.g. showers, changing rooms and safe undercover parking, and also parking provision with lockers in town.

Question – as regards safety, and as a non-cyclist, concern when parts of track disappear.   On London Road, in particular, it is very narrow.  How can cyclists feel safe on there?
Ms Brewis – Yes and no.  If there is not enough room narrow tracks are put in.   If there is an interrupted white line people can pass it.  Cyclists do not like going off the pavement and can’t look over their shoulder to see people coming.   It is not easy to stop and start again, therefore lanes must be continuous so that cyclists do not have to stop at road junctions.  London Road won’t encourage nervous people to cycle.

Question – Interested in idea of off-road cycling.  Visited Denmark and know what a pleasure it is.  Have you and others mapped out a potential network?
Ms Brewis – We did, but it requires a big investment of money.  Some could be done easily for example Eden and through to Melbourne Park and the river Petteril could have a good cycle route.  It is important to make sure connect with the Station.    We did a survey and have some of that expertise which we would be happy to share.

Question – Most organisations are keen on cycling.  Does your organisation try to improve the calibre of cyclists in Carlisle to discourage pavement riding, etc.?  

The Member added that he would also like to see better storage of bikes in the City Centre.
Ms Brewis – We are a smallish group but do a bit.   We do try to encourage good cycling and cycle training, but it is not our job to police other cyclists no more than it would be a motorist’s job to do so for other motorists.

And yes, bike boxes are particularly good, especially if looking at tourists.  They are good for coming in shopping and there are lots of examples around.

Question –Referring to the Petteril Valley – 4/5 years ago Sustrans started a track from London Road to the railway bridge.  Surely that could have gone under the bridge and it is sad that it has not been maintained?
Ms Brewis – Maybe the County Council would know better whose responsibility it is to maintain it.

Question – why are there no bells or lights on bikes?  It is very dangerous now, especially for older people.   There is a need to make people more aware.
Ms Brewis – There is a new law that all bikes have to be sold with a bell.   Few pedestrians take any notice.  As regards lights, yes I despair, but all road users can break the law.

Ms Unwin – There are a lot of comparisons with wheelchair users also.  Smooth pavements would be lovely.  I have broken two wheels in Carlisle recently.   Moving on and off kerbs is a nightmare, with some drop kerbs being 8 cm high.  Horns on wheelchairs – screeming works a lot better.  Pedestrians are a nightmare since they don’t indicate when they walk in a different direction.

Ms Wilkinson – I support what said, it is a major problem.  Eden Bridge is a nightmare.  I can’t hear and bikes are a real nightmare for me.  They don’t give enough room or space.

Ms Brewis – Shared pavement use is not favoured.  We need separate pedestrian/cycle routes on Eden Bridge.  That is a big priority with us.

Question – Interesting – the provision of smooth surfaces for wheelchairs can cause problems with people and their sight.  It would appear that in helping one and we are causing problems for the other?
Ms Unwin – tactile surfaces are not a problem, it is where it drops and if catch at an angle.

Question – The paper regarding York City Council talks about the provision of higher kerbs to help people getting on and off buses.  Does it matter if have buses with lower floor?
Ms Unwin – ideally need a combination of both.  Lower buses can only lower so far and there is still quite an angle to get up.  Also some buses only lower and don’t have a ramp that can come out.  It is impossible if there is no ramp.  Both would be nice.

Question – how do blind people cope (know where to stand) at bus stops?

Ms Unwin – As far as I know it is basically a nightmare.  They have to try to find someone to ask.  Other cities have tried different surfaces on posts, etc and I don’t know how that has worked.  Really need a companion and most people just have to ask.  The Access Group could answer specific questions.

Ms Wilkinson  – Blind people want equality like everyone else.  Not many use Braille so Claire is right.  Deaf and blind people want equal rights.

Mr Stuart Gorman – Pupil, St Aidans School and Ms Michelle Burrow – BWTS Cumbria Co-ordinator
Mr Gorman – We are basically trying to get as many people as possible to come to School using other methods – cycling, walking and not cars.  I and others have done surveys to ask others in School why they do not cycle.  What came back was safety.   Equality for drivers, pedestrians and cyclists would be one solution.

Ms Burrow – Integrated Transport paper and what this group is about.  Better Ways to School started 3 years ago and a significant amount of work has been done in Carlisle concentrating on secondary Schools, that is very big Schools.  Have worked to develop School Travel Plans. Some businesses are looking at Business Travel Plans, but their reasons are more financial.

We are trying to look at a modal shift.  In Carlisle City pupils come from all over.

It is a matter of parental choice.  They can be travelling large distances or just ½ a mile.  Looking for people who could potentially walk or cycle, rather than travel by car.  Can get free transport if live 3 miles from School.  Very few people will walk 3 miles to School.  Trying to target people driving very short distance to School and who could walk or cycle.  They are either on way to work or feel the road is not safe enough, there is too much traffic or the child does not have good skills.

We are trying to train young people earlier than the normal cycling proficiency at 10/11 years of age.  Also training off-road, younger children need better skills.  There is no training in secondary Schools at all and we want to train those who can appear on casualty statistics.  Need to re-educate people, not just children, but ourselves as car drivers.

A rigorous training programme has started off-road at the moment.  Cyclists are vulnerable and have to anticipate what is on the road.  All have to be responsible on the road.  

We are looking at walking also.  There are cross-town travel issues, certain areas where it is extremely difficult.

Mr Gorman – I did a survey asking people where they found problems and which route they took to School.  Major junctions were most difficult e.g. the bottom of Botchergate.  Dangerous to pedestrians and cyclists themselves.

Question – We heard at another meeting about the junction on Victoria Place and Spencer Street.  How difficult is it there, did that show up?
Mr Gorman – Yes, mostly people scared to go over it.  Didn’t have training to know where to indicate.

Question – Eden Bridges – you often see one mother with one child to deliver to School, 4,000 journeys .  Are Schools trying to get better service to get children to School?  Roads are clear during School holidays.

Ms Burrow – It is a complex issue.  With secondary School Travel Plans put in car share possibilities.  At primary Schools will be the opportunity to have Walking Buses for short distances.  How do we convince that driver that their child is safe to walk to School and they could get up earlier, etc.?  A change within their household is required.   It is a very difficult problem.  Can target people through post codes to come to meetings regarding car sharing, but they may not like each other so won’t share.  There are a lot of difficulties and we can’t force them.

Question – Are Stagecoach taking forward the problem of pupils hitting one bus stop in the City at one time and taking over the bus?  Also the possibility of Schools arranging buses to take children to their doorsteps and charging for that service.
Ms Burrow – The Government is changing its guidelines on School transport.  That is a separate issue.  We would like to see the establishment of a “Yellow Bus” service like in America – essence of it is that it picks up children from their homes and takes them to School.  The County School Transport Department are looking at a pilot to identify a School with a number of feeders so that it is a real test and pilot.  That is being investigated now, in the pipeline.

A Member expressed amazement at the number of children who did walk, commenting that they tended to be those who go through back streets where they feel safer.   She suspected that half the problem lay with those who have to go through town.

Ms Burrows – In Lowther Street the lights support pedestrians until the last lane (through lane there).  I would welcome investigations as to how that can be improved.

Question – Is there Highway Code Training for children now?
Ms Burrows – That could perhaps be an issue as part of those lessons.

Question – What storage facilities are there now for bikes and waterproofs?
Mr Gorman – When I first started at St Aidans it was limited.  Since then things have started to improve. People are monitored around the bikes and there are punishments if they are there when should not be.    Have also brought in checks on bikes.  Each pupil has their own personal locker.

Ms Burrows – Variable mph signs light up – if have that at set times of day may slow people down.

Councillor John Mallinson – Cumbria County Council

Madam Chair, thank you for your invitation. It comes at an opportune moment.

The County Council are beginning the process to update the Local Transport Plan (LTP1) with LTP2.   We will be consulting on issues between April to June this Year followed by the draft LTP2 being considered by the Area Transport Advisory Group (ATAG), Local Committee, Cabinet and Cumbria County Council.  After this there will be formal consultation on the draft LTP in early 2005, culminating with LTP2 submitted to government July 2005.

LTP2 will consist of Area Transport Plans(ATP) for each area of the county and in Carlisle’s case a Carlisle City Transport Plan, which will deal with the urban city core.

This City Transport Plan will form a significant part of the Area Transport Plan for Carlisle and surrounding areas.

While Cumbria County Council is responsible for the LTP, as I have outlined we will consult widely not only in the preparation, but also in the implementation of the LTP.

Of course the City Council will have a key input with its planning and parking responsibilities.

A revised ATP will be included in the consultation document.

It will set out transport priorities up to the year 2012, an indicative programme and key targets for the area.

This will be influenced by:

· The County Structure Plan

· The Local Plan

· The Community Strategy

· The County’s Corporate Strategy

· The City Council’s City Vision

· The MTI For Longtown (Market Town Initiative)

· Parish Plans

· The Crime and Disorder Strategy

· The Carlisle South Regeneration Initiative


THE SCOPE OF THE PLAN

The following transport aim, seeks to support the broader social, economic and environmental aims for Carlisle and its catchments.


· Ensure that Carlisle is a safe clean attractive place to live where people feel included and their needs recognised

The aims of the plan are to:

Improve the accessibility of the offices and shops in the town centre;

Improve the ease for commuters to travel to work and for children to travel to school;

Improve safety;

Improve the ease of access of the town for visitors.

This should be done by.

· Reducing traffic delays on the main radials – Scotland Road, London Road, Warwick Road and Wigton Road


· Strengthening public transport links between the major areas of employment and the major area of housing


· Reducing the number of cars within the town centre using it for commuting to work


· Increasing the use of cycling and walking in Carlisle and the use of public transport to travel to Carlisle or as part of the journey


· Implementing a parking strategy that links the location, number and type of spaces and pricing to the transport objectives including improving access to the town centre 


· Reducing speeds and conflict between users in residential areas


· Ensuring new development proposals support the above objectives


· Facilitating travels plans for al the major employers and all schools


· Defining and implementing an accessibility plan for the town centre


· The identification of new routes for buses 


· Identification of any road network pinch points and the appropriate measures


· New roads/accesses if any


· Identification and implementation of a pedestrian network


· Improvements of the pedestrian links between the rail station, bus station, car parks and the town centre


Public Transport


· Improvement of information about network and currency of timetable


· Improvements of service levels and reduction of delays to public transport


· Improvements of bus stations and bus stops


· Improvements in coach facilities


· To consider improvement to the facilities for taxis


Cycling

· Develop a cycle network


· Improvement in the quality of cycle routes


· Increase priority for cyclists at junctions


· Reduction of the conflict with other users

· Provision of secure cycle parking facilities

Walking


· Increase safety and priority for pedestrians within the central areas


Safety

· Implement publicity programmes to reduce casualties on the network


· Effective park and ride facilities and interchange facilities for all modes


· The effective management and pricing of car parks


· Effective enforcement of HGV parking


· Consideration on improvements to the station facilities


· Improving access from the station to the town centre


Carlisle Airport



· Ensure the development of the airport is linked to effective public transport to the town centre


Carlisle Northern Development Route

Will hopefully free up city centre road space.  This will create opportunities to improve alternative transport methods; there will be little point in the extra road space created being filled by more and more cars entering the town centre.

In perspective.

Carlisle Urban congestion is not, at least as yet, a major issue.  Perhaps the position will have to worsen before we have the public assent and embark upon initiatives to implement a shift from the car to other forms of transport.


The meeting adjourned at 11.10 am and reconvened at 11.21 am.

The Chairman – Can we resume with the County Council and the Local Transport Plan.  Councillor Mallinson has given the Committee some information on the Local Transport Plan and its review.  Is there anything that you wish to add  as Officers at this stage?

Mr Smith – Probably not.  The main issue is that it is not the County Council’s Local Transport Plan, rather it has to be shared by a lot of other bodies.  The City Council is already involved with Officers and Members.

Question – Why can’t cycle routes run parallel with roads in Botchergate?
Mr Smith – can take that forward and consult as part of Local Transport Plan (LTP).

Question – I have speed read documents in depth to see clear indication of Northern bypass route and implications when it is in place.  Possibly the A595 will be de-trunked and so on.  Have I missed the reference to that?  We should see the options open to us.
Mr Smith – The Carlisle Northern Development Route (CNDR) progresses with the intention of including it in LTP2.  At the moment are going through the process with intention of selecting bidders, that is ongoing.  I am not sure what you are looking for regarding de-trunking, but the successful bidder will be responsible for maintaining roads as part of the Private Finance Initiative as one package  The bids would be put together to reflect that.

A Member stated that he was not happy at the generalisation.

Mr Sheard – The LTP looks at the whole highway network and part of that includes the impacts of the CNDR, so yes there will be a review of the network.   It is an issue that needs to be addressed over the next 5 years if it comes out.

 A Member stated that impact has to be taken account of.

Mr Sheard – From my point of view thank you for your invite today.  It is very important to us to get input from your Review.

Mr Battersby – The County is looking at policy, and hope there will be  meaningful dialogue in future.

Question – Pilot scheme for use of buses and into School.  Will your Committee be looking at this as a shift of policy?

Also 2.4 highlights rail passenger journeys and in 2.6 the significant point is improved public transport and re-opening places like Gilsland Station, therefore is this a  new look at use of light rail across the City?
Chairman – That is more like in Manchester and Leeds.

Mr Smith – The County Council has a Better Ways to School programme.  A paper will be presented to ATAG this afternoon updating Members on where we are up to on that.  Part of Better Ways to School is about modal shift and will be included in LTP2.  LTP2 is looking at the whole transport agenda, therefore included there.  Member discussions at ATAG will continue and can be taken forward.  Slightly outside the County’s remit, but can be fed into LTP.

Question – Some people here don’t understand de-trunking.  Could you explain that please?
Mr Smith – A trunk road is part of the road network managed on behalf of the Transport Agency – the strategic route network.  The County Council is responsible as Highway Agency for all other roads i.e. non-trunk.

Question – Look at what happening to main road system in Carlisle – two way traffic in the Crescent.  What impact will that have?  Will cost a lot of money.

Previously had bus lanes in London Road and Botchergate then scrapped.  Bus lane in London Road slows traffic down.  If got rid of it could put cycle lanes down London Road.
Mr Smith – We have a traffic model.  Model flows through the City and shows movements going on.  Improvements for buses and pedestrians.  The additional bus lanes we have got in Carlisle are also to be used by cyclists.

Mr Sheard – In Carlisle need to look at where we are at and how take the City forward so that in 10 – 15 years time we have a system that is not grinding to a halt and ensure in a position to support growth of the City.  Scheme is not about making it better for motorists, but emphasising other modes.  It is difficult to get people to use other forms.  My view is maybe people are not ready.  

How do we start modal shift?  If we wait till we have grid lock it will be too late.

If we do something to impact on motorists now – people don’t like to see change, but at some point have to accept change or do nothing and end up in 10 years time in an unacceptable situation.  Modal shift has to be introduced at some point.  Can’t force people out of cars, but give them the opportunity to choose something else.

A Member commented that instead of wasting money, it should be saved and used to provide nice areas for park and ride, north, south east and west of the City.  Have all people want instead of putting in measures and then scrapping them in a few years.

A Member added that people like to use public transport now, but 20 minutes at a bus stop in the cold and having no knowledge of when bus will come puts people off.  She looked forward to the new system in the Crescent. She further expressed agreement as regards London Road – it has slowed traffic down and you can get out now.

Question – Problems have been ongoing for years and years.  In 1960 all traffic went through Carlisle and so the M6 was deemed to be the solution.  Why not continue the road out to Carleton so have an outer ring road?  Also if a family has one car the licence fee should be £160, for a second car £600 and so on to get rid of traffic.

Mr Smith – Prior to park and ride, the County Council carried out user preference surveys.  That information was pulled together and capita colleagues are working on a feasibility report to see whether it is viable, practicably possible and to firm up costs.   A number of sites are listed in LTP1 for park and ride but currently there is no funding in place to carry those forward.

The Chairman expressed support for the works currently being undertaken, commenting that, as a non-driver and bus user, she looked forward to better facilities.  It would also be nice to have bus shelters.  She noted that a “do nothing” option was not sustainable.

A Member expressed concern at the grid lock caused by cars being unable to get out of Carlisle, particularly in summer.

Mr Viv Dodd – Cumbria Chamber of Commerce

Thank you madam Chairman.  First of all I genuinely congratulate the City and County Council for at last getting together to look at transport.  

The Chamber of Commerce has only been going for three years, but has surveyed businesses in the County.  As far as Carlisle businesses are concerned, transport is within the top three concerns over the last three years and we welcome close working on the next LTP.

The biggest single problem faced by businesses is congestion.   Businesses have two requirements - to get goods in and out and people in and out.  That does not just apply to the workforce but people coming to visit shops and factories and also processing goods through to the finished article and then distributing them.

A small survey was carried out last year of twenty businesses.  Congestion costs between £50,000 - £75,000 per business within Carlisle and concern is growing that the situation is getting worse.    I am concerned that Councillor Mallinson appeared to say that he believes that the people of Carlisle are not prepared to put up with draconian measures because congestion is not bad enough.  I hope that the Local Authorities will not be put off coming up with measures to address congestion.

We supported park and ride and agree that there is a need for four car parks and measures in the City Centre.   There will genuinely be very serious problems unless something is done.  One extremely useful point is that the problems in Carlisle are in the main manageable.  It is important to businesses in Carlisle not to wait until the situation gets that bad before doing something about it.  If all the stakeholders get together surely the problems can be resolved.

I support the CNDR and its extension.  I am also concerned that if we are not careful the opportunities arising from the CNDR could be wasted, that is the roads will just fill up again if we are not careful, so we must come up with positive improvements.

A safer driving campaign is being run for all businesses and early indications are that many businesses are responding well to it.  Also encourage larger business to look at travel planning issues and cycling to work/public transport of workers to work.  Kingmoor Park is successful and we are talking with the Rail Companies to investigate rail use.  We also want to look at development of a freight terminal at Kingmoor Park to reduce the transportation of heavy goods through Carlisle.

The simple message is please take the opportunity which the two Local Authorities now have by getting people around the table to talk.  Everyone in the private sector is willing to contribute to this debate to make sure we get it right and publicise that.  I would be happy to take part in further debate.

The Chairman expressed agreement, commenting that because the CNDR had been delayed there was an opportunity to ensure that everything was put in place ready for its construction.  She stated that it was important that all parties came up with their own solutions and that a lot could be done on quite a small scale.

She also recognised that there would be financial implications emanating from many solutions and asked Mr Dodd whether businesses would be prepared to contribute.

Mr Dodd – I am fairly confident that a number of businesses will come up with ideas at the moment.   As regards money, then I am sure that businesses will argue that they already contribute through business rates, etc., but will see what we can do.

Question – A number of buses used to stop outside business premises to take people to their destinations.   The County is going to review the use of mini-buses.  Wonder can you look at a survey of buses to interlink?

Mr Dodd – We will survey the majority of medium and larger businesses to see what initiatives can be brought forward.  There are some companies out there prepared to look at something different.

Mr Mike Battersby – Carlisle City Council

A lot of key issues have already been identifed.  One key priority in the City Vision does relate to traffic.  We all have a role to play, not just the County Council.  When the LTP was put in place in 2000 it was in infancy of preparation and seen as a document to secure and deliver highway funding.    There is a need to recognise that LTP2 gives us a whole raft of social and economic issues which must be taken on board.  It is about the way in which we live generally and we must not lose sight of that.  We all need to actively participate and contribute to that process.  

The County Council has established an Officer Group on which I represent the City Council.  An issues paper went to ATAG and we as a Council need to consider the way in which information is disseminated.

Two challenges exist:

1. What do we want to see in future?

2. How do we get from where we are now to where we want to be?

As regards the improvements in the Crescent, then they may not be perceived as much now, but people should look to the future.  If traffic is growing at a rate of 2% - 3% per year then that does not buy us a lot of time.  We should look at implementing a programme which includes a mixed bag of measures to achieve desired outcome.

As far as the City Council is concerned, then there are two specific areas which require to be addressed:

Car parking – the City Council is a major employer, as is the County Council and businesses within the City, and all need to look at the role they play in these initiatives.

As regards park and ride I would refer you to the note, copies of which were circulated:

A meeting was held on 22 January 2004, to which all the partners were invited, with the aim of reviewing the pilot initiative.

A copy of the passenger usage figures is appended for information.

Key findings
· Operationally the scheme worked very well and the timetable was achieved which is a great tribute to Stagecoach.  In fact this route was the only one in Carlisle which did not experience significant delay due to traffic congestion during the Christmas period.

· Users of the service were very complimentary and a number of positive letters have been received.  Generally the media coverage was very positive and supportive.

· There appeared to be some confusion over the target users.  The location of the parking site (Kingmoor Park) was such that visitors from the north and east were the key area.  Areas to the south and west were not targetted.

· The scheme started too early and a more realistic start date would be the Christmas lights switch on.  Similarly, the take-up on weekdays was poor with an obvious lack of support from people working in the City Centre and their employers.

· Marketing of the initiative started too late to be included in the general material/advertising for the Christmas in Carlisle.  Where some specific publicity was given for the Fireshow there was a higher usage.

· The parking site at Kingmoor Park had a number of advantages but was not directly adjacent to a main route.

· Those partners who made financial contributions had these capped.  The revenue income was significantly lower than forecast which has been directly borne by Stagecoach.  There was no apparent impact on car parking income as a result of the initiative.

Lessons Learned

The review has provided some valuable learning which would help shape any similar scheme in the future.

· No sites exist in the South or West without major capital investment.  Subject to availability and costs, Kingmoor Park is likely to remain the best option in the short term but better signage would need to be investigated.

· The service would not start until late November and a reduced frequency of service (every 20 minutes rather than every 10 minutes).  Four buses would be adequate (rather than the 5 used in 2003) and late night Thursdays and Sundays would not be included.

· Earlier start to marketing would be needed with a larger budget for public awareness/advertising.

· City Centre employers would need to provide a much greater commitment to a similar project.  There had been limited success with visitors and the City Council would find it hard to divert staff because it provides free parking.

Should a future scheme be implemented on this basis then the total cost would be in the region of £70,000.  This would be offset by any charging revenue but Stagecoach would not carry any financial risk in the future.

Way Forward

The pilot initiative took some time to gain momentum but this is not surprising because of the behaviour/culture change it introduces.  To repeat a similar scheme in future would initially appear to be prohibitive when assessed on a cost/user basis.  However, some consideration needs to be given to other alternatives which need to be put in place at Christmas to deal with the increased traffic flows in the City Centre.  If Carlisle is to continue to act as a Regional Centre and sustain economic vitality a do nothing option is not sustainable.

The Chairman  accepted that  it is no good looking at visitors but rather people who regularly come into the City for work, school, pleasure, etc.

Mr Battersby – We need a core level of businesses committed to the project.

Question – What about media coverage?
Mr Battersby – I thought that was extremely positive and partners received congratulations.  A number of people questioned the cost, but did not have full information on that to hand.  Major costs are associated with putting in a car park and problems would remain if people still had to queue to access it.  I personally believe that, although it was not an immediate success, it was an innovative approach which raised awareness.

Question – Why was there not more signage on the motorway directing people to the park and ride?
Mr Battersby – It takes around six months to gain approval to put signs in place and would cost more than the scheme itself.

Question – How would that be tackled if it was a more permanent feature?
Mr Battersby – This was a pilot.  The adequacy of signage is critical to get people in there but, in view of the costs, we couldn’t achieve that this Christmas.

Question – It is suggested that if the scheme is repeated late night Thursdays would not be included.  What about people who come in to town in the morning – would they not be stranded?

Do we know whether bus rider-ship was up over Christmas because of free travel for pensioners?

The Member stated that we should not give up on park and ride.  York had demonstrated how rider-ship can go up.

Mr Battersby – If the scheme continues, yes.  But the City Council contributed £12,000 and the County Council around £10,000.   The major costs were borne by Stagecoach and they lost a significant amount of money.  The total cost of a future scheme would be around £70,000 and if such a scheme was to be implemented then that cost would have to be met by either or both of the Local Authorities.

It is wrong to compare the pilot with a permanent scheme.   People are creatures of habit and need to change over a period of time.  Bus rider-ship figures did go up over the Christmas period.  

A meeting will be held tomorrow with Nigel Barratt and no doubt will be able to provide figures.

A Member commented that he was pleased to received such an honest report, but felt that future park and ride was prohibitive on a cost basis.  Park and ride could not just be about the provision of a car park with the hope that people would go into it.  There had to be freedom of buses and plans for the inner part of the City, with additional choices e.g. Brunton Park.  

Question - Having to carry heavy bags to the bus is another problem.  Could taxis be provided at low cost as a way of easing that burden?
Mr Battersby – That can be looked at.  I come back to the point that we all have different levels of tolerance as regards what we are prepared to put up with.  People could be encouraged to use park and ride by a large increase in car parking charges for example.

Question – A staff survey was undertaken by the City in 1996.  Is there any feedback?
Mr Battersby –  There are two issues.  We have had a number of surveys and the Chamber of Commerce have also undertaken some and the thinking was that usage would be higher on park and ride.  From a City Council point of view there needs to be a survey of the whole Authority and consideration to issues such as whether we should continue to provide free parking in future?

Ms Brewis commented that if free parking was provided it could be transferred to cyclists.

Question – Are you aware of the Tyne Valley Railway Initiative?  A lot of people come from the east and also Hadrian’s Wall.  The Metro are involved in that Group.  Is the City involved?  

Also there is not much signage to direct people to and from the bus station and passengers are unable to make enquiries in the evenings and weekends.
Mr Battersby – I have never heard of the Tyne Valley Railway Initiative.  Signage is a very important point.  The City Council has tried to strengthen pedestrian signage within the City Centre and we hope that works will achieve that.

There are so many public and private bodies involved in the transport function, all with differing needs.  I share your frustration.  The City Council contributed to facilities at the Bus Station years ago.  Those are being reviewed by National Express with a view to closing the facility down.

Ms Wilkinson - Talking about buses, shopping and the carrying of bags, commenting that it was very difficult to sit comfortably on a bus with shopping.  The bus was inevitably full of other people’s shopping.  Comfort is a factor and something needs to be done.

The Chairman added that difficulties also arose for parents with toddlers and pushchairs.

Referring to the possible integration of buses and rail, a Member stated that another world existed underneath the Station which was totally unused, as were the lifts there.  Businesses and bike parks could link into that and he requested that Officers report on those issues.

Mr Battersby – I have been through the bowels of the Station to try to identify capacity for parking but was advised by Virgin three years ago that no such capacity existed.  There is also an area on the other side of the Station which perhaps could be used to get people to Court Square.  I have not followed it up.

The Member suggested that the issue could be included on an ATAG Agenda for consideration.

Question –Would park and ride allow for multi-journeys to avoid the necessity of carrying large quantities of shopping?
Mr Battersby – that point could be looked at.

Question – As regards alternative sites for park and ride nearer to the City Centre, was it feasible to have weekend only park and ride facilities when the Schools/retail facilities were free?
Mr Battersby – A range of alternative sites were investigated but none were readily available without a significant level of investment.  Issues such as insurance were also problematic.  The dilemma was to find a site and then get buses in and out quickly.  The issue could, however, be looked at further.

Question – As regards frequency, would it not be a disincentive if people had to wait twenty minutes for a bus?
Mr Battersby – A balance requires to be stuck.  Stagecoach gave that indication in view of the number of people waiting.  It would take longer than twenty minutes to travel into the City Centre in peak periods in any case.

The Chairman then opened up the meeting to general discussion.

She stated that one outcome of the Review is to allow the Committee to feed views into the review of the LTP.  There were also a number of other issues raised which she would like taken forward, including park and ride.

Mr Battersby cautioned that the City Council had no identified budget available to continue park and ride and, if such a scheme was to be put in place in the future,  that would require to be recognised as part of the Budget process.

Question – Were there any other steps which could be taken e.g. investigating the availability of alternative funding?
Mr Battersby – The bulk of funding would require to be made available by the Local Authorities.  That was not reflected in the City Council’s current base Budget.  It would also be necessary to ascertain whether the County Council wished to go ahead and look at associated costs.

Question – What is the budgetary position at the County?
Mr Smith – The situation is the same as exists with the City, that is no Budget has been set aside for this year for park and ride.

Question – We are bound by the Government to try to improve transportation.  What planning is in place to achieve that?
Mr Smith –  We are progressing park and ride, but have no Budget for a Christmas park and ride this year.

Question – Is it a role for this Committee and others to look at park and ride?
Mr Smith – Park and ride remains on the County Council’s agenda for Carlisle.

A Member referred to the difficulty in funding projects without County/City precepts and to the priority list of projects with costs for Carlisle, commenting that this arose at a time when Councils were trying to keep the increase in rates to just above inflation.  He considered that Government assistance was vital and a case should be put forward identifying such problems.

Question -  It is a question of political will and also compulsion by central Government and the Audit Commission.  Presumably it is the policy of central Government, the City and County Councils to have park and ride in the longer term.  How is performance measured?
Mr Battersby – Outcome and performance measures are set out in the LTP.   The City Council measures a number of criteria as regards car parking which is a statutory function.   There appeared to be an assumption that park and ride was an integral solution to Carlisle’s problems, which may or may not be the case.

Mr Smith – The LTP sets forward a strategy.  We are measured upon what we undertake to do and prepare an Annual Progress Report each year.  There is comeback in financial returns and this year the County achieved an improved financial settlement compared to previous years.

As regards park and ride, then funding was being investigated through the LTP borrowing approvals from Government (the settlement) and Carlisle would be asked to bid against the other five Districts.  Six tables are produced listing various schemes which are then prioritised and the top scoring schemes are those that go forward for implementation.

Question – It is stated that generally parking supply in Carlisle exceeds demand.  Are we chasing a gimmick in park and ride, and are there simpler, more realistic options which could be pursued?
Mr Smith – We are trying to tease out different options to put forward in the LTP.   Years ago the Highway Authority had an approach of ‘predict and provide’ which is generally not the case now.  There is a need to meet set Government targets in order to achieve a better financial settlement.  Obviously schemes must be beneficial to communities and there is a need to look at the overall package.  Also Carlisle is problematic since there is only one crossing of the Eden.  Need to identify what is needed and put it in place.

Mr Sheard – Look back at how the LTP is implemented.  Traffic improvements are linked to the A6, the City Centre work and also variable message signs to the City Centre.  It would be very nice if, rather than spending £3m over five years, we could spend it in one year but finance is not allocated in that way.

It is very important to identify the issues and work together on a staged process, which is the whole point of the LTP.  It is also useful to look at what has been done in the past five years.

Question – When can we expect a report including the timing, sites and costs, etc associated with park and ride?
Mr Smith – Hopefully an initial report will be available within the next few weeks and provision for further work over the next financial year.

The Chairman requested that a copy forwarded to the Committee when available and Mr Smith undertook to deliver that.

A Member commented that the County Council was facing a financial squeeze and it was hard to see how it could pay for Park and Ride.  He hoped that other options would be considered and taken into account, for example, opening Gilsland Station would be low cost and provide employment.

Question -  Currently unclassified traffic flow data is collected at two permanent automatic counter sites on the A595(T) just to the west of the City boundary and on the A7 Eden Bridge just to the north of the centre of the City.  Have these provided accurate data, since traffic is also heavy in areas such as Dalston Road?
Mr Smith – The reference to which the Member is referring is from the original LTP.  A significant number of counter sites are now in place throughout the City.

SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that the meeting had been in progress for three hours.  It was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

The Chairman commented that there were currently plenty of parking facilities available within the City Centre, albeit these were overcrowded on occasions e.g. at Christmas time.   It may therefore be appropriate to look at -

1. The availability of parking (long/short stay, free parking, etc) in conjunction with park and ride and bus services.

2. The provision of cycling facilities in conjunction with Schools.

3. The problems associated with shared usage on pavements.

4. Alternative cycling routes e.g. use of side streets.

Ms Brewis – I am dubious about the use of side streets for cycle routes.   Need to look at what is acceptable, feasible and will produce the greatest number of cyclists.  Routes must be more attractive if people are to be encouraged.   I have a paper identifying how people travel to work and can provide that to the Committee for discussion at any future meeting.

The Chairman questioned the possibility of obtaining funding from the National Cycling Charity Sustrans and also the Government.

Ms Brewis  - Sustrans and the County Council did not get on well, so not sure about that.  Sustrans do have four routes through Carlisle and so have an interest.  It may be something which could be looked at.  

Mr Smith -  Sustainable schemes can be put forward and funding may or may not be forthcoming.

Question – Had any other Schools shown an interest in cycling initiatives?

Ms Burrow – We are working with Newman and Trinity, both of which have storage facilities and a number of cyclists.  Also working with Morton this year. Schools are involved in route mapping as well and I hope that the maps drawn up by Schools will be involved in discussions with ATAG.  I have that information already.

Mr Sheard – We have a meeting in June time and need to bring back a progress report so can be aware of what doing and what needs to be happening.   Should be possible to provide this Committee with an update in time for its meeting on 15 April 2004.

Question – Cycle routes were often brilliant until they reached the town. Would it be possible to link up with main river routes (via the Three Rivers Project)?
Mr Sheard - That could be taken further.  We are looking at creating better access to jobs and better cycling/walking routes.  It is a case of putting the whole package together.

Question – Was information on parking available?

Mr Battersby – Yes, I can certainly provide some information.

Question – Are there any other developments, e.g. newer, more user friendly buses?
Ms Unwin – As a new resident to Carlisle I rang the national travel information service who had not a clue which routes would have low floor buses operating.  The Bus Station was not sure, so I tried to find out by contacting all the bus companies.  The best information was ‘this route should be, but can’t guarantee it’.  They could not provide accurate information even if I rang before my journey.  I had to charge my wheelchair up over night, go to the bus stop to see if it was a low floor bus, only to be told to wait one hour for the next bus.  DDA information is a big issue and there are not many low floor buses available.  Improved information would be a great help.

Ms Wilkinson – Could you also tell Stagecoach about the embarrassment they cause to deaf people.  People shout at them.  Stagecoach drivers also shout and should be given deaf awareness training.  If fares have gone up we are yelled at which is extremely embarrassing and that is an attitude encountered by a lot of people.  Deaf people cannot ask for information on stops.  They are also acutely aware of causing traffic jam behind them. 
Ms Unwin added that disability training for drivers would also be useful since as soon as a person get onto a bus they drive off.

The Chairman commented that it was unfortunate that Stagecoach could not be present today, although they had wished to take part.

Mr Dodd undertook to take those concerns up with Stagecoach.

A Member asked whether it was possible to have a report as regards the Station from Officers.

The Chairman then sought the Committee’s views on obtaining further information from York City Council in its capacity as a Centre of  Excellence for Integrated Transport Planning.  It was agreed that the possibility of a representative from York coming to Carlisle or, alternatively, the Committee visiting York be investigated.

A Member asked whether a press release of today’s meeting would be issued and the Chairman confirmed that would be done.

The Chairman then thanked all those present for their attendance and valuable input into today’s discussions.

RESOLVED – (1) That Mr Smith be requested to forward the initial report on park and ride to this Committee when that became available.

(2) That Mr Sheard be asked to submit an update to this Committee in time for the meeting to be held on 15 April 2004.  If that was not possible a special meeting of the Committee could be convened.

(3) That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer be requested to investigate the possibility of a representative from York City Council attending a future meeting of this Committee or, alternatively, Members undertaking a fact finding visit to York.

The meeting adjourned at 1.25 pm and reconvened at 2.00 pm when the following Members were present:

Councillor Martlew (Vice-Chairman, in the Chair); Councillors C S Bowman, Crookdake, Earp, Im Thurn and Joscelyne.

IOS.29/04
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT AND LOCAL GOVERNMENT REVIEW

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive tabled Report CE.06/04 presenting for scrutiny additional work carried out by KPMG Consultants in collaboration with the District Councils of Allerdale, Copeland, Eden and Carlisle in support of the Council’s preferred option of a Unitary Carlisle and Eden Council.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive pointed out that the KPMG document had been written as if it were Carlisle and Eden’s submission back to the Boundary Committee.  He apologised for the late submission of the report to Members, made necessary by the restrictive timetable.

Subject to the comments of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and the Executive on 13 February 2004, the document would be considered by the City Council at a special meeting on 20 February 2004 prior to a submission to the Boundary Committee on 23 February 2004.

A copy of a report of the Town Clerk and Chief Executive (SP.02/04) which had been submitted to the Executive on 5 February 2004 together with a copy of the Minute of the meeting dealing with Regional Government and the Local Government Review had been circulated to Members prior to the meeting by way of background papers.

RESOLVED – That the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s report and the  KPMG report be noted and the following individual comments of Members be forwarded to the Executive on 13 February 2004:-

(a) A Member expressed concern at the focus of the KPMG document.  The Boundary Committee were looking for new information which, if they had been aware of when preparing their initial recommendations, would have resulted in the Carlisle/Eden and Allerdale/Copeland Unitary Authority option being included in their recommendations.  The Member considered that the KPMG document was political assertion and did not introduce much new material backed up by evidence.  As such, the Member considered that it would not influence the Boundary Committee to change its mind on the Carlisle/Eden option.

(b) Some Members considered that some of the assertions in the KPMG document were factually incorrect, including:-

Part 11 (Summary – an assessment of risk)

(i) The single unitary for North Cumbria ‘seeks to combine two areas which have virtually no transport links.’  The A595, A596, A66 and the West Coast Rail Line linked the areas.

(ii)
This section also stated that North Cumbria had ‘little in common in terms of community identity.’  The administrative area would equate to the former County of Cumberland which had hundreds of years of community identity.

(iii)
A Member referred to the assertion that a single unitary for North Cumbria ‘has no current organisational infrastructure.’  The proposed North Cumbria local government boundary would mirror the Health Authority boundary which has shared infrastructure in place for economies of scale.

(c)
A Member considered that a North Cumbria unitary would cut down on administration costs but there was uncertainty where the headquarters of a new Authority would be.

(d)
A Member considered that it was important for the future of Carlisle to attract new inward investment to maintain its position as a regional capital.  A North Cumbria unitary would have the West Coast Authorities which were in greater need of inward investment.  

(e)
It was also pointed out that the Carlisle and Eden Local Health Groups were also amalgamating without the rest of Cumbria, forging an east/west split.

[The meeting ended at 2.32 pm]

